

THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting –January 12, 2010
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on January 12, 2010 at approximately 6:00 p.m.


PRESENT:
MR.  TROY INGERSOLL, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 5




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 4




DR.  JOHN CARVELLI





Member Residing in District No. 3




MS.  CAROL A. HILSON





Member Residing in District No. 2




DR.  JUDI MILLER





Member Residing in District No. 1

ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent




MR.  DANIEL  B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Ingersoll called the regular meeting to order.  Students from the Dan McCarty 3-8 School Chorus, under the direction of Kathy Osking, led the Pledge of Allegiance and presented a musical selection.  Choral member Josh Walker was recognized as a top middle school singer who had recently been invited to participate in the Florida Music Educators All State Conference.  
Chairman Ingersoll recessed the regular meeting and opened the St. Lucie School Board Leasing Corporation Meeting.
ST. LUCIE SCHOOL BOARD LEASING CORPORATION MEETING

Qualified Zone Academy Bond (QZAB) Award 
Superintendent Lannon stated the purpose of the leasing corporation meeting was to consider approval of the Certificates of Participation (COPs) 2010A-QZAB issuance and all related documents to be used to fund the QZAB projects as specified in each school's QZAB application.  The district would realize approximately $3.8 million to be used for school projects as specified.

Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent and CFO for Business Services, explained that the program was a federally subsidized borrowing vehicle with lower interest rate.  This issue would cost the district 2.8 percent which was considerably lower than regular Certificate of Participation borrowing costs.  To be eligible, there has to be an academy within the particular zones that meet a certain free and reduced lunch percentage.  Our entire district was eligible for that zone designation.  Each school identified an academy (literacy or STEM [science, technology, engineering, or math].  To be eligible to actually apply for funding each school had to get a 10% private sector contribution.  Thus, in addition to the $3.8 million in QZAB funds, the district will have another $380,000 coming in to add on to the total (total budgetary benefit $4.2 million).  The funds were to be repaid through the COP program.  Agenda item #10 was to be the School Board's approval of a similar resolution.  St. Lucie County was the only county in Florida that qualified for these funds.

Action:  The Superintendent recommended the Leasing Corporation Board approve


 the Certificates of Participation (COP) 2010A-QZAB issuance and all


related documents to be used to fund the QZAB projects as specified in


each school's QZAB application (Miller/Carvelli/Carried 5-0). 

 Chairman Ingersoll adjourned the St. Lucie School Board Corporation Meeting at approximately 6:11 p.m.
PUBLIC HEARING

Proposed New/Amended Policies #6.301 – Employee Standards of Conduct and

#6.301.1 – Prohibition of Fraud by Employees
Chairman Ingersoll reconvened the regular meeting and opened the public hearing to receive comments from members of the audience on proposed new and amended policies #6.301 and #6.301.1.  Hearing none, the public hearing was closed.

Action:

The Superintendent recommended the Board approve



policies #6.301 and #6.301.1 as presented (Hensley/




Carvelli/Carried 5-0).    
MINUTES

12-08-09

Action:

There was a motion to approve the minutes for



the December 8, 2009 meeting as presented 



(Hensley/Hilson/Carried 5-0).
SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

 1. JM Winner of Outstanding National Youth Philanthropy Award – Boris Aparicio, Jr.
Dr. Miller introduced Ms. Judy Cruz, Executive Director of the Treasure Coast Food Bank, as the person in charge of National Philanthropy Day that honors corporations, organizations, and students who have excelled in community service and philanthropy.  Ms. Cruz asked the Board to join her in congratulating and recognizing a Treasure Coast High School student, Boris Aparicio, Jr., for his leadership, service, and extraordinary work in the community.
 2. ML St. Lucie County Education Foundation Recognition of Ball Sponsors and Schools

Mrs. Mary Holmgren, Executive Director, and President Pam Houghton expressed appreciation to schools, teachers and students who helped raise over $51,000 for the Foundation Ball.  Awards were presented to the following schools who donated baskets and art work for the silent auction:  Fort Pierce Central High for highest bid basket, Fairlawn Elementary for most creative basket, St. Lucie Elementary for highest bid art work, and Lincoln Park Academy for most creative art work.
Mrs. Houghton congratulated Mr. Lannon who was recently named "Superintendent of the Year" by the consortium of Florida Education Foundations.
 3. AG Associated Builders and Contractors, Inc., 2009 Excellence in Construction Eagle Award
Mr. Alan Gilbert, Executive Director of Facilities/Maintenance, invited Fort Pierce Central High Principal Todd Smith, Project Manager Joe Piper, and Mr. Rob Maphis, Vice President of Operations with James A. Cummings, Inc., to come forward and be recognized for their efforts and excellent work that resulted in winning the 2009 Excellence in Construction Eagle Award.
 4. OR Celebrate Literacy Week! Proclamation

Dr. Owen Roberts, Assistant Superintendent of Teaching &Learning and Accountability & Assessment, introduced Ms. Linda Schmeer, Literacy Coach at Allapattah Flats K-8, and indicated she would read the proclamation designating the week of January 25 – 29, 2010 as "Celebrate Literacy Week".  

Action:

The Superintendent recommended the Board adopt the



proclamation as presented (Carvelli/Miller/Carried 5-0).
Chairman Ingersoll announced that anyone who wished to address the Board as an unscheduled speaker would need to fill out the appropriate form and hand it in.  As an FYI, he stated that the Superintendent had withdrawn his proposed recommendation affecting the Harbor Ridge/Beau Rivage communities with the understanding that these areas would be reviewed by November, 2010, pending further analysis and possible annexation discussions and actions.   

CTA REPORT
CTA/CU President Vanessa Tillman and CTA/CU Vice President Vicki Rodrigues spoke to the Board about the federal "Race To The Top" (RTTT) grant funding.  Ms. Tillman said that RTTT was a competitive grant to encourage and reward states that created conditions for education innovators and reform through numerous means.  While the St. Lucie County Classroom Teachers Association and the Florida Education Association had consistently agreed with the core principles of RTTT, specifically the emphasis on low performing schools, the associations believed, per confirmed regulations, that it was to be a collaborative bargaining process.  The mandated preliminary scope of work impaired local contracts and was inconsistent with comments issued by the US Dept. of Education.  The current top down mandate from the FL DOE undermined this principle

Ms. Tillman asked the Board if the FLDOE mandate improved the lives of students  and instruction, and was it sustainable?  What would it do to St. Lucie County's school community?  Where was the cost and benefit over the four year period?  She said the pressure to grab the dollars was great but the long range impact would undermine the transformation that the district was trying to achieve.  Ms. Tillman continued by saying the state should concentrate on adequately funding education per the state Constitution.  FLDOE must allow each district to decide what was best for them.  Until the CTA/CU could come up with some decision about RTTT funding, Ms. Tillman stated the union could not support the MOU based on FLDOE eligibility guidelines that were currently being dictated.  
Mrs. Rodrigues talked about union collaboration with the district.  She described the "managing anti-social behavior" class [training] at Dan McCarty 3-8 School that was being sponsored 100% by the union.  This was done because the union wanted to be a collaborative partner with the district—not because the state made them do it.  Mrs. Rodrigues stressed that board members could right a wrong by changing their vote on the MOU that was passed on January 7, 2010.  She asked the Board to keep local control here because we know what is best for our kids--we want to help our schools that are struggling.  Mrs. Rodrigues reminded the Board that FADSS, FSBA and FEA were working together on the RTTT issue.  Across the state, other counties had sided with the idea to not be black-mailed; better to pressure the state to make the changes.  Mrs. Rodrigues maintained that FLDOE would not shut anyone out of the room [discussion] because the associations would always be there.  She said, "Tell the government that St. Lucie County does not want this tainted money.  We know how to do it best in SLC and we are already doing it.  Let us show you how."
CWA REPORT

No report.
CONSENT AGENDA 


Action:

The Superintendent recommended the Board approve



consent agenda items #5 through # 24 as presented



(Hensley/Carvelli/Carried 5-0). 
 5.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves

 6.  SR CTA Bargaining Unit Contract Approval and Ratification

 7.  SR CTA-CU Bargaining Unit Contract Approval and Ratification 

 8.  TB Payment of Bills 11.30.09
 9.  TB Monthly Financial Report 11.30.09
10. TB QZAB Award
11. TB Purchasing Card Linking Authorization Contract with Bank of America

12. TB COP Reimbursement Resolution

13. TB Change in Light Duty Rates to 85% of Hourly Rate

14. KM Request to Modify Salary Schedule – Food Service Manager Supplements

15. KM Ratification of 3rd Amdmt. to Charter Contract with Imagine-St. Lucie County, LLC-NAU Charter School
16. KM Lease Agreement with East Coast Migrant Headstart Project
17. KM Family Nutrition Program Grant Agreement with University of Florida Cooperative Extension

18. OR Purchase of Upgrade for Title I District License – FCAT Test Maker Pro

19. OR Grant Funded Training Program Contract with Anti-Defamation League of B'nai B'rith

20. CT Authorization to Advertise Public Hrg. – Policies 2.26, 6.146, 5.241, Student Progression Plan
21. BS Professional Services Agreement with ABC Intervention Services, Inc., for Behavior Analysis Svcs.
22. BS Professional Services Agreement with Suncoast Mental Health Center, Inc.
23. AG Agmt. with Donadio & Associates for Modernization of Lincoln Park Academy Middle School
24. AG Work Authorization with Jay Ammon Architect, Inc., for Bayshore Elementary Roofing
OTHER BUSINESS

25. Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Penalty, & Final Orders #203 (2008-09) and #020 - #030 (2009-2010)

Action:

The Superintendent recommended the Board approve



Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Penalty,



& Final Orders #203 and #020 through #030 as presented



(Miller/Carvelli/Carried 5-0). 
SUPERINTENDENT AND STAFF REPORTS ON SELECTED TOPICS

26. KG Student Assignment 
Superintendent's Comments on Harbor Ridge/Beau Rivage Area – 
Mr. Lannon stated that St. Lucie County citizens had been living in remote southeastern areas of the county for over 50 years.  During that time, access was curtailed somewhat and accommodations were made, through annual agreements, to allow children to attend Martin County schools that were closer and required less travel.  However, development in the Port St. Lucie area had changed drastically.  Over the past seven years, the School Board had built nearly $1 billion dollars worth of new schools.  The instructional component in St. Lucie County is also to be envied around the state.   Clearly, progress had been made over the past 50 years, and after taking much input from residents on this issue, 
During a recent homeowners' meeting of parents living in the Harbor Ridge/Beau Rivage area, the question of which county should be providing services to this remote area, i.e., fire, water, sewer, emergency support, etc., was asked.  Annexation of that portion into Martin County was discussed.  It became evident that residents and children had, over a long period of time, developed civic, church and social relationships and friendships in Martin County.  Since the Florida Constitution established 67 counties with 67 county-wide school districts, children living within one county were expected to attend school inside that same county.  When there are extenuating circumstances, Mr. Lannon indicated that other types of measures are warranted to be looked at.  Thus, looking at all considerations, and with the conversation about potential annexation, he stated he would not be recommending a change in the attendance of students in Martin County at this time.  


Action:

The Superintendent recommended the Board confirm his




withdrawal of changes effecting the Harbor Ridge and Beau




Rivage communities (for 2010-11) with the understanding that



these areas will be reviewed by November 2010 (working with




appropriate groups from those communities)and, pending further




analysis and possible annexation, will be reported back to the



Board as per the policy on student assignment (Hensley/Miller/



Carried 5-0).

Discussion:  prior to stating the question, the Superintendent said he would fully examine options and work with appropriate groups from those communities, pending further analysis and possible annexation discussion and action.  Dr. Miller noted for the record that many people had asked for communication and notification in advance if things were going to be changed in the future.  As the district moved forward with its review, Dr. Miller asked that the affected residents be involved and notified as requested.  Dr. Carvelli agreed that the residents needed to be part of the planning and discussion early on.  He suggested notifying them with some type of a formal letter.  Mr. Lannon concurred and he indicated he had already assured those citizens of his desire to work together as they move forward with their agenda.  Ms. Hilson thanked everyone for listening to each other and working together to resolve the matter.
Mr. David Garman had written the following statement on his unscheduled speaker request form, "That the inter-local agreement with Martin County will remain in force through 2011-2012 school year" and he asked that the Chairman read the statement into the record.  Once this was done, Superintendent Lannon clarified that  the inter-local agreement referred to by the Chairman is reviewed and considered for renewal annually with regard to St. Lucie County students who live in the Harbor Ridge/Beau Rivage area.  Mr. Garman then thanked the Board for reconsidering the change in attendance and said this was nothing against St. Lucie County—it had to do with his "community" [those who live in the remote southeastern part of St. Lucie County].  
Dr. Kathy McGinn, Assistant Superintendent for Strategic Planning and Central Services, reviewed the rest of the student assignment report for 2010-11  She talked about the introduction of a new  Midway Road transportation overlay zone.  This was being proposed to allow for better use of facilities at the high school level in preparation for 25 to 1 class sizes in core curricular areas.  It would also increase efficiency by eliminating the need for buses traveling from Midway Road to Becker Road in the red zone or from southern locations in the blue zone.  It was being proposed that all incoming 10th and 12th grade students continue to remain enrolled in their current high school unless they chose to attend a different school through student assignment office.  Transportation would be provided.  All incoming 9th graders would be assigned through the choice process, however, students living in the Midway Road overlay zone would be offered a choice between Fort Pierce Central High School and St. Lucie West Centennial High School.  If a student lives in the blue zone, he/she could also choose Port St. Lucie High School if transportation services are not needed.  A student living in the red zone could choose Treasure Coast High School if transportation is not needed.   Dr. McGinn reiterated that students would be assigned according to School Board policy.  It was anticipated that this would impact approximately 411 incoming 9th grade students that currently reside in the transportation overlay zone (263 in blue zone; 140 in red zone).  
Dr. Miller clarified that there would not be any choice between Fort Pierce Central High School or Fort Pierce Westwood High School which was reported erroneously in a recent newspaper article.

Action:

The Superintendent recommended the Board accept



the proposed changes to the Student Assignment




process as presented by Dr. McGinn (Hilson/Miller/




Carried 5-0).
ATTORNEY’S REPORT

No report.
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS

Ms. Hilson commended the Martin Luther King, Jr., Committee for their excellent programming and Week of Kindness.  Many school district employees had participated--it was most enjoyable.
Mrs. Hensley talked about the recently held Transportation Regional Planning Organization meeting whereby members were building collaborative relationships with other counties for the general good of the public.  

Dr. Miller asked Mr. Lannon to make further comments about RTTT for the record.  Mr. Lannon said if fewer than 20 Florida school districts signed on for RTTT grant funds, he felt that Florida would not be competitive and would not win part of the grant.  To do so, Florida would have to have a very strong plan and widespread support.   If 20 or more districts signed on and Florida became a participant, the state would hold 50% of the award funds.  Part of those funds would be set up as competitive grants for districts in a variety of ways.  The districts would share in the other 50% of the total award based on a formula that looks at Title I population within the county and the percentage it represents in the state's Title I population.  Notification will not occur until April 2010.   Following Mr. Lannon's comments, board members entered into a dialogue about the aspects of RTTT funding.      

Dr. Miller passed out an overview that described the Community Leaders Shadow Principals activity as it related to the Board's  Target #7.  This event was scheduled to occur on three days--May 10 to May 13, 2010.  Dr. Miller asked that each board member give her a list of 15-20 names of community members who would benefit from exposure to the offerings and opportunities available in St. Lucie County schools.  

Dr. Miller talked about Kids at Hope master training that was ongoing—it was remarkable work.
Dr. Carvelli mentioned the Youth Golf Program that was expanding into other K-8 schools.  He expected good participation this fall.

Mr. Ingersoll reminded everyone about the "Thoroughly Modern Millie" musical that was being presented at Port St. Lucie High School over the next two weeks.  Also, the Martin Luther King, Jr. parade was scheduled for Monday, January 18, 2010.

Mrs. Hensley indicated she would follow-up with a report about communicating and sharing information with other organizations at the next board meeting. 
Chairman Ingersoll recessed the regular meeting at approximately 7:46 p.m.  Meeting was reconvened at 7:50 p.m.
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

Chairman Ingersoll called on Mr. Curtis Sherrod to come forward to speak, however, no one was present.
Dr. Mike Hofstee said there were discipline and academic problems in the district.  There were also ethical violations.   
ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Ingersoll adjourned the January 12, 2010 regular meeting at approximately 7:55 p.m.
























